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          Meigs County Health DEPARTMENT
112 E. Memorial Drive, Suite A

Pomeroy, Ohio 45769

(740) 992-6626

Fax (740) 992-0836

Board of Health Meeting Minutes
July 13, 2021
Board of Health (BOH) Vice President Edna Weber called the convention to order at 5:00PM.  
In attendance: Weber; BOH Member Pam Patterson; Administrator Courtney Midkiff; Health Commissioner Marc Barr; Director of Environmental Health Steve Swatzel; BOH Medical Member Wilma Mansfield; Registered Sanitarian Dawn Keller. Guests were Middleport Family Dollar (FD) Store Manager Tracy Johnson and FD District Manger Bobby Lowe. 
Absent were BOH President Roger Gaul and BOH Member Eric Rock.
An announcement was made prior to attendees reciting the Pledge of Allegiance and Midkiff offering prayer.  
Environmental Health:
Members deviated from the agenda to accommodate guests from FD. A reoccurring violation involving dirty floors and no kick plates on shelving units has been noted during annual inspections since 2017. Initial enforcement took place in July 2020 with an Administrative Hearing.  The violation was corrected, but it again was observed during today’s inspection.  Keller circulated pictures taken at the store today. Keller noted that spills must be cleaned up nightly, especially on the sales floor, and the lack of kick plates have allowed dirt and debris to collect under shelves. Per the OAC, retail food establishments must either use kick plates or have six inches of space under shelving units when floor cleaning is an issue. It was noted that the company replaced floor tiles, but tiles were not installed under the shelving units, which hinders cleaning. After discussion, Weber made a motion to grant FD 60 days (or until the Sept. BOH meeting) to come 1into compliance; Mansfield seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  Johnson and Lowe exited the meeting at 5:19PM. 
A hearing was conducted concerning alleged illegal open dumping by David Dillard of 39604 SR 143 in Pomeroy.  The MCHD made initial contact with Dillard in Feb. 2021 upon receipt of a complaint.  Dillard’s daughter started abatement, but the Meigs County Health Dept. (MCHD) has received no receipts to document appropriate disposal.  Dillard, who was informed by MCHD staff about the 2021 Meigs Co. Cleanup Day, received a posted notification about today’s hearing on his residence; however, he failed to contact the MCHD or attend.  Patterson made a motion to refer Dillard to the County Prosecutor for legal action; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion. 
A hearing was conducted concerning alleged illegal open dumping and burning by Scott Ours of 47360 Horse Cave Rd. in Racine.  The MCHD received the initial complaint on 1/8/21. The MCHD staff, which currently is monitoring an active open dump along the road, observed open dumping and burning activity on Ours’ property. There have been some abatement efforts, but Ours has not provided the MCHD with any receipts to document appropriate disposal.  Ours also was informed about the 2021 Meigs Co. Cleanup Day. Ours received a certified letter from the MCHD about today’s hearing and he failed to contact the MCHD or attend. Mansfield made a motion to refer Ours to the County Prosecutor for legal action; Weber seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

A hearing was conducted concerning alleged open dumping and burning by Nancy and David Lawson of 30958 Durst Ridge Rd. in Portland.  According to Swatzel, there also are scrap tires on site. An initial complaint was received on 3/29/21. A total of four inspections have been completed by MCHD staff with minimal abatement efforts observed.  The Lawsons were informed about the 2021 Meigs Co. Cleanup Day.  A certified letter notifying the Lawsons about today’s hearing was received with the MCHD being in possession of the return receipt.  Weber made a motion to refer the Lawsons to the County Prosecutor for legal action; Patterson seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
A hearing was conducted concerning alleged open dumping of solid waste and sewage by Heather Nichols on property owned by Ruby Nakao at 47689 Tornado Rd. in Racine.  Numerous complaints have been received by the MCHD. During initial inspection, two campers were observed on the property neither serviced by a holding tank. Sewage was on the ground. Nichols and Nakao were given one week to obtain and use a temporary waste collection tank and 30 days in which to properly dispose of solid waste.  Upon re-inspection of the property, no abatement efforts had been made; meanwhile, the holding tank was disconnected and there was sewage on the ground. Patterson made a motion to refer Nichols and Nakao to the County Prosecutor for legal action; Weber seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously. 
Keller exited the meeting at 5:37PM.
The June 2021 Nuisance Status and Animal Bite Reports were emailed to the Membership for review prior to the meeting.  There were seven nuisances in total = three solid waste investigations and four sewage complaints. There were five animal bites investigated in June 2021 all involving dogs.

There was one complete bid submitted by Duncan & Daniels Enterprises for two household sewage treatment system replacements via the OEPA H2Ohio Project for Shirley Coleman of 34380 New Lima Rd. in Rutland and Rachael Arix of 38814 Bahr Rd. in Long Bottom. The bid was in the amount of $25,155.49. Weber made a motion to accept the bid; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
Approval of Meeting Minutes:
Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve the 6/8/21 BOH Meeting Minutes as emailed. Patterson made a motion to approve the document as emailed; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
New Business:
Midkiff requested a motion to approve the June 2021 fiscal report as presented; payment of June 2021 bills as presented via the expenditure spreadsheet (including Then and Now Certificates); the June 2021 daily deposit records as submitted to the County Auditor/Treasurer as presented; June 2021 medical claim billing remuneration report. There were no donations in June 2021. Midkiff also sought approval of appropriation adjustments for Creating Healthy Communities (CHC) with $3,753 being moved from T063T08 (contracts) to T063T07 (equipment) and $6,658 being moved from T063T13 (insurance) to T063T07 (equipment).   Mansfield made a motion to approve the fiscal reports/daily deposits/expenditures/medical claim billing remuneration/appropriation adjustments as presented; Patterson seconded the motion. Weber abstained from voting on the expenditure spreadsheet because her husband’s business received payment for an expense. Motion carried.

Midkiff asked for a motion to approve retroactively the MCHD’s adoption of the State of Ohio Affirmative Action Plan effective 6/15/2021 – 6/15/2022. The plan was emailed to Members prior to the meeting for review. Patterson made a motion to approve retroactively the plan as emailed; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve closure of the MCHD on Sept. 15th for the annual Workforce Development/Employee Recognition Day, which will be held at Camp Kiashuta (situated outside of Chester). Broken Bread Catering will provide lunch for $350.  BOH Members are invited to attend. Weber made a motion to approve closing the MCHD on Sept. 15; Mansfield seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
There was discussion about increasing the MCHD mileage reimbursement rate since the State of Ohio changed its rate to .52 per mile effective 7/1/21 (the beginning of the new SFY).  The MCHD lowered its rate in 2020 from .50 to .45 after the State lowered its rate to .45 in response to negative impacts on the economy associated with COVID. Weber made a motion to increase the MCHD’s mileage rate to .52 per mile retroactive to 7/1/21; Patterson seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the motion.
Midkiff requested a motion to approve a contract by and between the MCHD’s CHC and Midstates Recreation for installation of playground equipment at the Angela Eason Memorial Park in the amount of $24,667. The contract was emailed to the Members prior to the meeting for review. Mansfield made a motion to approve the contract as emailed; Patterson seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Midkiff solicited a motion to approve retroactively a MOU by and between the MCHD’s CHC and the Village of Racine. CHC will purchase $15,000 in playground equipment; the Village will be responsible for installation in Star Mill Park. The MOU was emailed to Members prior to the meeting for review. Weber made a motion to approve retroactively the MOU as emailed; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
Other New Business:
On June 17, 2021, President Joe Biden signed into law the Juneteenth National Independence Day Act. This law establishes June 19 of each year as a federal holiday. There was discussion about adding Juneteenth (which commemorates the emancipation of African-American slaves) to the list of the MCHD’s observed holidays.  The holiday will first be observed by the MCHD in 2022. Weber made a motion to add Juneteenth to the MCHD’s list of observed holidays starting in 2022; Mansfield seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Midkiff initiated discussion about contracting with Local Impact for digital marketing strategies. The agreement was emailed to Members prior to the meeting for review.  The Jump Start Package includes Website: Mobile responsive. Initial SEO. Domain hosting. SSL certificate. Web hosting. Conversion Optimization Unlimited updates. Reputation Marketing: Reviews system. Generate new reviews. Monitor Reviews. Responding to reviews. Marketing reviews. Local SEO: Citations and business listings. Google My Business Management. Localized website content. Online social profiles management & light posting. ROI Reporting: Marketing ROI dashboard. Leads generated report. Ranking report. Social media report. GMB report. Monthly reporting video or call. The initial set up fee is $500 with a $750 monthly fee for one year. The MCHD has struggled with marketing its services for many years. Local Impact, which is also being used by the Meigs County Community Prevention Coalition, can help the MCHD with addressing priority areas in the Community Health Assessment as well as the MCHD Strategic Plan, Branding Policy, etc. Midkiff stated that grant funding likely will be used to support the cost of the annual contract. Patterson made a motion to approve agreement as emailed; Mansfield seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the motion.
Midkiff initiated discussion about contracting with eClinical Works to provide the MCHD with web-based electronical medical record (EMR) availability.  The contract was emailed to Members prior to the meeting for review.  There is a $4.99 fee per claim for the first six months then $199 per month. Fees will be assessed via each claim billed to patients’ commercial insurance, Medicaid or Medicare (if appliable).  EMR is widely used in healthcare settings for many reasons and should simplify billing processes and enhance record retention.  Patterson made a motion to approve the contract as emailed; Weber seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 
The MCHD and Hopewell Health Centers recently submitted a joint proposal for additional building space within the Meigs Multi-Purpose Health Center after the Meigs Co. Council on Aging vacates the first floor for relocation in its newly renovated facility. The proposal was emailed to Members prior to the meeting for review. Midkiff relayed that, per County Commissioner Tim Ihle, several requests for the space have been made to date.
Old Business:
Midkiff asked for a motion to revise the subaward agreement with the Meigs Co. Jobs and Family Services (MCJFS) for the Rides to Community Immunity Project. Funds were provided to the MCHD by ODOT to assist eligible Meigs residents with transportation to COVID 19 vaccination appointments. To date, no residents have taken advantage despite outreach efforts; therefore, MCJFS asked ODOT if the funds could be used additionally to provide transportation of Meigs residents for medical appointments, employment, education and necessary basic needs as related to COVID 19 response. ODOT agreed and MCJFS revised its project description accordingly. Patterson made a motion to approve the revision of the subaward agreement; Mansfield seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
Installation of the garage doors and man door in the four-bay carport by National Carports will be completed in the near future. Meanwhile, Jimmy Hysell of Jack’s Septic Service (which completed site work for installation of the carport) is interested in trading the MCHD’s white storage building for installation of concrete approaches.  Attending BOH Members concurred that this trade was acceptable. Removal of the white storage building will make more parking spaces available for stakeholder use. 
Barr briefly discussed COVID 19 conversations that the MCHD has had to date with the County’s three educational districts about the upcoming school year. The schools have been informed about MCHD vaccination clinic dates.  The State is encouraging vaccination of students 12 years and older.  The CDC has provided recommended guidance for schools, but the ODH has not to date.  Barr has offered to meet with Board of Education upon request. 
Miscellaneous Business:
Upcoming events include the July 14th Staff Meeting at 8:15AM via conference call and the July 15th Get Healthy Meigs! Meeting at 10:30AM at the MCJFS.
Members deferred viewing a presentation entitled Performance Management from the 2019 OABH Resource DVD.
Adjournment: 
The next BOH Meeting will take place on 8/10/21 at 5:00 PM in the conference room of the MCHD. 
With no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 7:15 PM with a motion by Weber. 
Marc Barr, MS

Health Commissioner 
(Administrator Courtney C. Midkiff, BSC transcribed the 7/13/21 meeting minutes.)




 

